The monthly meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday, December 3, 2015, in the Gold Room of the Courthouse in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania at 4:00 p.m.

Members present: 
The Honorable Judge Joseph Williams
The Honorable Judge David Cashman
Lynn Griffin representing County Controller Chelsa Wagner
Austin Davis representing Allegheny County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
County Council President John DeFazio
Dr. Claire Walker

Also present were Warden Orlando Harper, Marion Damick, Dr. Stechshulte and other interested parties.
PUBLIC COMMENT:
Ms. Marion Damick representing the Pennsylvania Prison Society addressed the Board with the following: 
· Brought attention to a recent County settlement which entailed that there will be no holds in the ACJ regarding Immigration detainers unless there is a judge’s court order to do so.  The Warden has been overburdened by the immigration people and this will hopefully create some ease.
· Voiced her concern of the recent 2nd sexual assault incident in the ACJ.
· Suggested to the Controller’s Office that during the Corizon follow-up audit they look into the numbers on mental health intakes between January to July 2015.
· Showed concern regarding state parole/ county detainee. The gentleman has had six alleged hearings in over a year yet. The reason why the word alleged is because he goes and sits in courtroom waiting trial and has not yet to have his case heard.  When discussed with the deputies it was explained that this is not uncommon. This coincides with what Judge Williams mentioned about individuals being detained for unnecessary long periods of time. Judge Williams asked that Ms. Damick give the information about this gentleman to Deputy Warden Warren and himself to be researched further.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:
[bookmark: _GoBack]A motion to approve the minutes of November 5, 2015 by Mr. Davis and seconded by Mr. DeFazio and unanimously approved by the board.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:
Judge Williams announced that he has officially the one year mark of his presidency with the Jail Oversight Board. The understanding of everyone’s roles within the county has become clearer and relationships with individuals in the programs have grown. In 2016 a focus needs to be on being more fiscally responsible and conservation which is already being enacted upon but needs to continue with the tax payers’ interest in mind is important. The judges have taken on a new philosophy where they are creating a new more efficient model for moving people through the system. Last year the Allegheny County Criminal Court was awarded the most efficient criminal court in the commonwealth.  Since last month’s meeting there has been an 18% reduction in detainers. We need to begin to use our resources more effectively. It is the hope in 2016 that there will be meaningful conversations with the programs, County Council, Executive Rich Fitzgerald and County Controller Chelsa Wagner on how we can move forward and get the most use out of re-entry. Judge Williams stated that he believes there is a direct correlation between reentry and recidivism. The tone and tenor of the Jail Oversight Board meetings has changed drastically in the course of a year. The ability to say things that may effect change, having more input and the ability to feel more engaged is welcomed in the meetings. Judge Williams informed those present that he is open for new ideas to get better results.
WARDEN’S REPORT:
Warden Harper congratulated the men and women employed at the ACJ who recently passed the PA Department of Corrections Annual Audit with flying colors. As of November 18th the ACJ has implemented the Renoble Visiting Software in which visitors and citizens can register using computers, cellphones and tablets to schedule visits with inmates and not have to wait in the lobby for a visitation approval at the ACJ. Dr. Walker mentioned that 4-5 years ago it was suggested to have this kind of technology implemented but it was unfortunately rejected. Gratitude was given toward Warden Harper for taking this giant step forward regarding the visiting process. 
DEPUTY WARDEN’S REPORT:
Deputy Warden Monica Long requested funds in the amount of $6081.75 for the purchase of thermal shirts for the inmates to be part of the Jail Chaplaincy Department holiday care package. There were some shirts left over from last year so the remainder 1908 shirts were already ordered due to the timing of the request. If unapproved, the costs would have to be covered by the Chaplaincy Department. The motion to approve $6081.75 for the funding of thermal shirts for the inmates was motioned by Dr. Walker and seconded by Mr. Davis and approved by the board.
OLD BUSINESS:

Judge Cashman reminded the board that during the last meeting the subject of detainers was discussed. Judge Cashman thanked Frank Scherer and individuals from the Probation Office for all of their hard work in providing bi-weekly information to help get a better look at information regarding detainers. In December 2014, there were 1326 people on detainers in ACJ and 80-90% of them were arrested on new charges. In December 1, 2015, there were only 901 detainees that were arrested on new charges. The change in numbers is due to the fact that they are now able to identify those individuals who are in on technical violations. Judges now receive a list of all detainers during the monthly judges meeting in which they are evaluated on the reason for their being detained. If the reason for the detainer is low risk then the individual is released until a hearing can take place. The purpose of this is to ease the workload and reduce costs. Dr. Walker mentioned that she looked at all of the detainers regarding nonpayment of child support. Dr. Walker asked Warden Harper if the Family Division was just as important in regards to detainers. In her experience over the past four years, a lot of people were detained for not paying child support. Dr. Walker suggested that maybe the same changes could be made in the Family Division when it comes to detainers. Warden Harper stated he would have a conversation with Family Division and make the suggestion that they too take a look at detainers.

Lynn Griffin, County Controller Chief of Staff, updated the board members on the Corizon follow-up audit. The results from this audit will be released next week due to a brief delay. Corizon had requested an extension on their responses which was granted. Board members should receive a copy of the findings on December 7, 2015.
NEW BUSINESS:
Dr. Walker informed everyone present that this would be her last meeting. After three years, her term is up. She stated that she is sad to go at such a crucial time but has faith that Judge Williams and the board will continue to pursue things with the county and the ACJ. Dr. Walker made a couple of suggestions to the board:
· Moving forward on the detainers
· Follow up on ways the days in intake are recorded
· The things that have make a great difference in the jail continue to be supported (e.g. Discharge Center)
· Data is more critical than ever and hopes that it is continued to be provided.
· Follow up on whether people commit more infractions while in jail when they are not visited
Dr. Walker stated that nothing can be solved if it is not made aware and addressed.
ALLEGHENY HEALTH NETWORK:
Dr. Stechschulte highlighted the ACJ Services Report for October 2015. Clinic Visits have increased from 871 to 1020 while Infirmary Admissions also increased from 34 to 59 for the month. The Intake Screens have increase from 994 to 1348 and Commitments to Torrance also increased from 4 to 16 for the month of October. Judge Cashman pointed out the huge difference in numbers in the report within the past year which is commendable. Dr. Walker questioned as to what the issue is that causes an inmate to be committed to Torrance. Dr. Stechschulte replied that he did not have that information at hand. Deputy Warden Long explained that there were 16 individuals committed to Torrance and 8 were admitted. This would mean an additional waiting to be admitted due to lack of beds available. Dr. Walker asked Dr. Stechschulte what problems he feels he is facing that he feels the board should know about. Warden Harper responded to that question by stating that there have been issues during the transition which are being addressed but explained that the medical team has been doing a wonderful job. Dr. Stechschulte explained that there is no time to stop and focus on any key issues while still maintaining and addressing the inmate’s health concerns and this is due to low staffing numbers. A better charting system would also help with better organization. to keep everything moving smoothly and efficiently. Currently everything is hand written and paper. An electronic system would assist in keeping everything moving smoothly and efficiently. Dr. Stechschulte commented that what impressed him the most so far during his three months was the dedication of the staff. There are many people who are employed that are real assets in a place that is difficult to work in. Dr. Walker suggested that sometime in the future to look into the environmental health at the ACJ. How many people are coming in the ACJ as opposed to how many are getting sick in the jail? Dr. Stechschulte acknowledged the pathology in the ACJ supersedes that of anything he has seen in his 35yrs as a doctor. It was also acknowledged that most illnesses come into the jail than those which are received while in the jail.
COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS REPORTS:
Program for Offenders- Mr. Ted Johnson, Deputy Director, explained that they are still in the process for hiring for the new facility. The new Homestead facility is scheduled to open January 15, 2016. Mr. Johnson thanked Dr. Walker for her dedication since 2003 to making a difference.
The Renewal Center- Mr. Adam Sellers, County Case Management Supervisor, announced that they are currently undergoing a DDAP Audit for the inpatient and outpatient facilities and awaiting the results. The annual angel tree project is underway. This projects hopes to provide at least one gift for each of the residents children to be able to open when they come to visit their loved ones at the resident Christmas party. At the last Alternative Housing meeting it was discussed teaming up with the Probation Office to discuss some of the issues within the centers and come up with a little more coordination and congruency regarding the residents and what happens when the residents leave the facilities. Dr. Walker addressed the fact that according to the reports, the Renewal center has the lowest percentage of residents being visited. She inquired as to why this is so. Mr. Sellers stated that the reason partly is due to an error in the way the visitation was being tracked and has been adjusted since. Hopefully there should be some improvement in this percentage over next couple of months.
Electronic Monitoring- Mr. Steve Esswein highlighted the October 2015 report. There were 772 participants in the program. During this time, 107 participants successfully completed the program and 19 individuals were removed for violations. For the month, Electronic Monitoring has saved 16,425 jail days. Judge Cashman inquired as to home many monitoring bracelets were available. Mr. Esswein replied between 900-1000 operational bracelets were available for use. Judge Cashman relayed that it was discussed amongst the judges that the bracelets could possibly be effective with the detainers. Unfortunately, many people today do not possess a landline due to the advancement in technology. A landline is needed to operate the electronic monitoring.
Goodwill- Ms. Danielle Brown stated that their first resident had obtained his GED for the month of November through the Goodwill GED Program. Financial Literacy Program officially has begun for the residents with the help of PNC. They teach the residents how to save, prepare for their children’s education, information regarding interest rates, etc.
A motion to adjourn made by Mr. Davis, duly seconded by Mr. DeFazio and approved by the Board.

Respectfully submitted,



Chelsa Wagner
Secretary




